
Chapter 2 

WHO'S GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT 
AND MANAGEMENT 

2.1 MANAGERIAL PROCESS FOR WHO'S PROGRAElPlE DEVELOPMENT 

The integrated managerial process continued to play an 
important role in the development and implementation of WHO 
programmes in the Region. The details of the process had been 
carefully reviewed, especially by the Consultative Committee 
for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM) and the 
Regional Programme Committee (RPC) with a view to improving the 
efficiency and effectiveness of the development and management 
of WHO'S collaborative activities in the countries. The 
functioning of the joint governmentIWH0 coordination mechanism 
was also reviewed by the RPC in July 1988 and steps were taken 
by the countries and the WHO Representatives (WRs) to improve 
the functioning of this mechanism. Certain procedures have been 
streamlined and appropriate authority has been delegated to the 
WRS resulting in improved implementation of WHO'S programme 
budget during the period under review. 

The fourteenth meeting of the CCPDM was held in September 1988. 
The agenda for the meeting included the review of the Fortieth 
Annual Report of the Regional Director for the period 1 July 
1987 to 30 June 1988; the management of WHO'S resources - 
report on recent developments; the implementation of WHO'S 
collaborative programmes in Member States during the first six 
months of the biennium 1988-1989, and the acceleration of 
implementation of WHO'S collaborative programmes. 

The Committee met for its fifteenth meeting in April 1989 to 
review the implementation of WHO'S collaborative programmes in 
the Region during the first twelve months of the biennium 
1988-1989; the implementation of the Regional Committee's 



decisions and recommendations relating to "Management of WHO'S 
Resources" in the recent past, with a view to further 
accelerating programme implementation, and the manner and 
schedule of reporting to the Regional Committee and the CCPDM. 

The Committee felt that it was essential for countries and WHO 
to institute necessary measures to ensure that the Organiza- 
tion's scarce resources were utilized fully and optimally, 
especially in the context of the increasing need of the 
countries for more funds to implement their national programmes 
in keeping with HFA strategies. It recommended that the joint 
GovernmentIWHO coordinating mechanism should be fully utilized 
for policy direction and programme formulation and implemen- 
tation and that the management of WHO's resources should not 
be judged from the financial angle alone, but also from the 
standpoint of quality and effectiveness of the programmes 
implemented. It was felt that there was a need for taking a 
fresh look at the continued relevance of all elements of 
information presented for its periodic review of programme 
implementation and recommended that the countries should make 
their specific suggestions on this issue for its consideration 
at its sixteenth meeting in September 1989. 

While discussing the subject of management of WHO'S resources, 
the Regional Committee reaffirmed the commitment of all Member 
States in the Region to the global social goal of health for 
all and the value systems implicit therein, and reaffirmed its 
earlier decisions and recommendations on the subject. The 
Executive Board at its eighty-third session, in January 1989, 
approved the recommendations of its Programme Committee in 
requesting, inter alia, the Regional Committees to continue to 
improve and follow up the optimal management of WHO's resources 
in accordance with the agreed policies of the Organization. 

The revised terms of reference of the country support teams 
(CSTs) proposed by the CCPDM were agreed to by the Regional 
Committee in September 1988. During the period under review, the 
CSTs continued to provide support to the national authorities 
and the WRs in the formulation and preparation of detailed 
plans of action for implementation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes in the countries. 

Since 1989 is the last year of WHO'S Seventh General Programme 
of Work (GPW), which is the first of the three GPWs to cover 
the period of the implementation of the strategies for HFAI2000, 
the Regional Office is preparing for a comprehensive review and 
evaluation of the implementation of the Seventh GPW in early 
1990. 



WHO'S information system at the regional and country levels has 
been improved and further strengthened to ensure effective 
implementation and monitoring of the Organization's collabora- 
tive activities. The reporting system from the country level, 
to meet the statutory requirements for reporting to the Regional 
Committee and the CCPDM, has been working satisfactorily. 
Monitoring of programme delivery has been fully computerized 
both in the Regional Office and in most of the offices of the 
WHO Representatives, facilitating the quick exchange of 
information through computer diskettes. 

As the numbers and types of computers are growing in the 
Organization, attention is being given to the emerging need for 
the integration of various systems, standardization of common 
data and procedures, and coordination of policies on informatics 
in order to develop efficient informatics support to the 
management of WHO programmes at the country and regional 
levels. 

Efforts have been made to strengthen, at the level of the WRs' 
offices, informatics support by acquisition of additional 
hardware. 

During the reporting period, activities were focussed on the 
training of staff in the Regional Office and the WRs' offices. 
At the WR's office level, steps have been taken to provide 
computer training either through local firms or, where local 
training is not possible, in the Regional Office. 

Support was also provided for the development of common or 
corporate computer applications, which could serve the needs of 
several units, including WRs' offices, as well as for the 
preparation of a detailed plan of action for the implementation 
of a local area network (IAN) in the Regional Office. The 
Regional Office reviewed, with HQ support, the needs for the 
development of an Administration and Financial Information 
System on a minicomputer and for the initial planning of a LAN 
linking different units in the Regional Office, as well as the 
Regional Office with WRs' offices and the countries through 
public data networks. 

In order to streamline the administrative procedures in the 
Regional Office, the computerized Personnel Management, 
Programme Delivery Monitoring, and Medical Supply applications 
were further enhanced and integrated to provide a comprehensive 
Management Information Service. Other applications, such as 



Expenditure Accounting, were successfully completed for a few 
appropriation areas of the WHO programmes. The Regional Office 
is participating, under WHO'S global programme of informatics, 
in the development of common corporate software for use in the 
various regional offices and the WRs' offices. The Local Cost 
Subsidy application, for which SEAR0 is the Organization-wide 
focal point, was distributed to the Regional Office for Africa, 
the WHO Headquarters and some countries in the Region. A 
special application programme has also been developed for 
the monitoring of WHO programmes. Emphasis has been given to 
word processing which is at present the major area of micro- 
computer application both at the WRs' and Regional Office 
levels. 

The specific needs of some WRs' offices for informatics support 
development, in line with existing procedures and resources, 
were reviewed through visits by Regional Office staff. 

2.3 HEALTH-POR-ALL LEADERSHIP DEVELOPMENT 

Activities continue to be carried out at both regional and 
country levels for the development of a critical mass of 
leaders for health-for-all. 

A module for HFA leadership training was developed for field 
testing in collaboration with the Asia-Pacific Academic 
Consortium for Public Health. Facilitator training would be 
undertaken with the help of a network of educational institu- 
tions in the Region. In the meantime, the HFA leadership 
training modules developed in Indonesia would be translated for 
possible field testing and adaptation in other countries in the 
Region. 

In Bangladesh, a dialogue with nongovernmental organizations 
was initiated for advocacy of PHC and health-for-all leadership 
development. Preparations are underway in Burma to translate 
material for health-for-all leadership development into the 
national language. India carried out, with WHO financial inputs, 
a one-day meeting on leadership development for health-for-all 
in August 1988 in New Delhi and two "orientation courses". 
Support was provided to Nepal for the development of community 
health leaders in 16 districts. Seminars were held in Sri Lanka 
on the development of leadership for health. A study tour in 
health development was undertaken in the Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea by a Thai Parliamentarians Commission on 
Health and Environment. 



2.4 STAFF D W P H E N l '  AND Z'RUh'ING 

In order to increase staff potential, both at the country and 
regional levels, to meet the needs of the Member States, six 
professional staff members were trained during the year under 
review, outside their duty station for varying periods of time 
depending on the project and country requirements. Two seminars 
for all the Programme Directors, the Programme Chief and the - 
WHO Representative for India were conducted in October 1988 and 
January 1989. In addition,, two seminars for professional staff 
in the Regional Office were carried out in April and May 1989. 

A briefing and training programme for the general service staff 
in the Regional Office was initiated in 1988. Three staff 
members from the offices of the WHO Representatives in 
Bangladesh, Mongolia and Sri Lanka attended a training 
programme in SEARO. 

2.5 COORDINATION 

1. Collaboration with the United Nations System 

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) 

Fruitful collaboration continued with UNDP, with its country 
and regional programmes providing complementary support to the 
health projects in the countries funded by the WHO regular 
budget. 

During the period under review, the Regional Office executed 37 
country and 9 intercountry projects funded by UNDP with a total 
budget of about US$6.0 million. These projects covered a wide 
spectrum of health priorities of the Region with the primary 
focus on manpower development and technology transfer. Some of 
the important areas which received UNDP support were: primary 
health care, development of district health infrastructure, 
water and sanitation, prevention and control of communicable 
diseases, health programme management, drug management, health 
information development, modernization of production of 
Ayurvedic drugs, improvement of nursing services, prevention of 
blindness, strengthening of training institutions, production 
of immunological and immunodiagnostic reagents, EPI and 
environmental health. 

The Regional Office continued to participate in the ASEAN 
project on pharmaceuticals. UNDP has approved a project with an 



input of USS1.4 million for the countries of Asia and the 
Pacific Region, which is being implemented under WHO'S Global 
Programme on AIDS, in close cooperation with the regional 
offices. WHO and UNDP are promoting the involvement and 
participation of women in health and development considering 
the crucial role of women as both providers and beneficiaries 
of health care. 

The Regional Office was representated in the Fourth Meeting of 
Aid Coordinators of Asia and the Pacific held in Jakarta in 
March 1989 for a mid-term review of the UNDP Fourth Intercountry 
Programme. Two new intercountry projects to be implemented in 
the Region with an input of USb1.2 million were endorsed at the 
meeting; the projects are the Regional Programme for the 
Development of Health Learning Materials and the Introduction 
of Quality Standards and Appropriate Technology for Laboratory 
Services in Support of Primary Health Care. Broad issues and 
the framework for the Fifth UNDP Intercountry Programme Cycle 
(1992-1996) were also considered. 

The interregional project, "Support for Health Care Clinics and 
Centres", is currently being processed for approval. Of the 
total project input of USS1.5 million, US$ 650 000 are earmarked 
for the Region. The project will support the development of 
district health systems and complement the ongoing primary 
health care projects in the least developed countries of the 
Region. 

There has been a fall, in recent years, in the allocation of 
UNDP intercountry programme resources to the health sector. A 
similar trend is also visible in health sector funding under 
many UNDP country programmes. This might be a reflection of the 
competitive claims for resources in the countries and calls for 
a careful review of resource allocation policies at the national 
level to prevent any further decline in UNDP inputs for health. 

United Nations Population Fund ( W A )  

During the reporting period, the Regional Office executed one 
intercountry and eight country projects with a total input of 
about USS1.5 million in Burma, Bhutan, DPR Korea, Maldives, 
Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. WHO'S collaboration with 
UNFPA continued primarily in the area of maternal and child 
health and family planning. The main thrust of this colla- 
boration is focussed on strengthening of infrastructures, 
development of appropriate manpower and improvement of 
management capability in the countries for an integrated 



delivery of maternal and child health and family planning 
services. 

The Regional Advisory Team on Maternal and Child Health/Family 
Planning and other relevant technical units in the Regional 
Office continued to provide technical backstopping to activities 
in maternal and child health and family planning and related 
areas. WHO participated in needs assessment missions, tripartite 
reviews and programme and project evaluations and assisted the 
countries in project formulation, development of information 
systems and training activities. 

The consultative process initiated in 1988 through an inter- 
agency meeting between WHO and UNFPA at WHO Headquarters has 
been further strengthened by the mechanism of interagency 
meetings at the regional level from 1989. This step would 
improve coordination between the two agencies for better 
management of WHO-executed projects which are funded by UNFPA. 

UNFPA has introduced a number of measures of decentralization 
which, it is expected, would result in significant improvement 
in the programming process and help accelerate the review and 
approval of smaller country projects (inputs up to US$ 250 000) 
and also facilitate quicker settlement of operational issues. 

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) 

Close collaboration has been maintained between WHO and UNICEF 
at the country level in areas of common interest. 

The Regional Office organized, in collaboration with UNICEF and 
other agencies, the Regional Conference on Health Development 
in New Delhi, and the Intercountry Workshop on Iodine 
Deficiency Disorders and Human Resources Development in 
South-East Asia, also in New Delhi in March 1989. 

Joint WHO/UNICEF JNSP activities, supported by the Government 
of Italy, have been operating successfully in Burma and Nepal 
for the last four years. 

The UNICEF/WHO Joint Committee on Health Policy, which met in 
Geneva in January 1989, reviewed areas of common interest, 
including the WHOIUNICEF Strategy for Improved Nutrition of 
Mothers and Children in the Developing World, WHOIUNICEF Common 
Goals for the Health of Women and Children by the Year 2000, 
the Expanded Programme on Immunization, etc. 



Economic and Social Commission for Asia and 
the Pacific (ESCAP) 

Cooperation and collaboration with ESCAP have been further 
strengthened in the field of human resources development, water 
and sanitation, integrated rural development, population and 
drug abuse rehabilitation. Following the adoption, in April 
1988, by ESCAP of the "Jakarta Plan of Action on Human Resources 
Development in the ESCAP Region", an interagency task force, 
including representation from WHO, was established to formulate 
and evolve project proposals. These were scrutinized at the 
forty-fifth session of the Commission in March-April 1989. WHO 
is now exploring opportunities for technical support to several 
of these projects. 

Under a jointly funded WHOIESCAP project, a workshop on Drug 
Abuse Rehabilitation in Asia and the Pacific, held in May 1988, 
finalized a country study format which was used subsequently in 
country studies in Burma, India and Thailand, among others. 
These country studies are now being finalized. 

ESCAP continued to support the implementation of integrated 
rural development with the support of WHO. During the preceding 
year, linkages between SEARO's HELLIS Network and ESCAP's 
Population Information Network (POPIN) were further 
strengthened. 

Other Agencies 

The Regional Office continued to collaborate and coordinate its 
activities with the other agencies of the UN system which have 
a supportive role in health development. 

2. The Development Banks 

The Asian Development Bank participated in the Regional 
Conference on Health Development held in New Delhi in March 
1989. The Regional Office was also consulted by the Bank in a 
health sector review of the Region. 

The World Bank is considering a new population and health 
project in one of the countries of the Region. In this con- 
nection SEAR0 is offering technical cooperation, and in 
April 1989, a team from the World Bank visited the Regional 
Off ice. 



3. Bilateral Agencies 

Most of the countries providing bilateral support for 
socio-economic development in the Region are members of the 
Development Assistance Committee (DAC) of the Organization of 
Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). 

The United States Agency for International Development (USAID) 
continued to support the WHO Field Epidemiology/Laboratory 
Services Programme in India. 

WHO is the executing agency for malaria, tuberculosis and 
leprosy control programmes in India, which are being supported 
by the Swedish International Development Authority (SIDA). The 
current agreements of cooperation expire on 30 June 1989. 

In Bangladesh, the project "Family Planning Clinical Supervision 
Team", executed by WHO, was reviewed in February 1989 by a 
mission with representatives of the World Bank, WHO, the Govern- 
ment and the Norwegian Agency for International Development 
(NORAD), which is funding the project. 

The WHO-executed vector-borne disease control project in Burma 
continued to receive support from the Canadian International 
Development Agency (CIDA). 

The Regional Conference on Health Development and the Inter- 
country Workshop on WHO Certification Scheme on Quality of 
Pharmaceutical Products Moving in International Comerce, both 
held in March 1989 in SEARO, were supported by the Danish 
International Development Agency (DANIDA), which a100 continued 
its support to other activities, including the drug action 
programmes in Bangladesh and Bhutan. 

The European Economic Community is involved in health coopera- 
tion in the Region and is supporting the AIDS Prevention and 
Control Programme in Thailand. 

A mission from the Japanese Ministry of Foreign Affairs visited 
the Regional Office in September 1988 to examine the 
~ossibilities of expanding development cooperation with 
countries in this region. 

4. Collaboration with Nongovenmental Organizations (NGOs) 

During the period under review, the Regional Office continued 
its collaborative activities, particularly with national 



nongovernmental organizations and also international 
nongovernmental organizations which have affiliates or branches 
in the Region. Programmes on prevention of blindness, leprosy 
control, and rehabilitation of the handicapped were some of the 
areas of collaboration. 

The Helen Keller International Inc., the Christoffel Blinden- 
mission, and the Sasakawa Health Trust Fund, among others, 
continued to provide support to related programmes in the 
Region. 

2.6 H W T H  DIERGWCY PREPAREDNESS AM) RESPONSE OPERATIONS 

Many of the countries of the Region are prone to natural 
disasters, such as earthquakes, storms, tidal waves, floods and 
droughts causing loss of life, human suffering, and damage to 
crops, livestock and property. These calamities place a heavy 
burden, particularly on the economy of the least developed 
countries causing setbacks in growth and development, 
especially health development. 

The adverse effects on development are further accentuated 
because the countries are basically handicapped by weak 
economic and social infrastructures. 

The extensiveness and severity of the damage caused by natural 
disasters seem to be increasing. While the affected countries 
were still trying to recover from the disasters in 1987, 
calamities struck the Region again in 1988. 

The magnitude of the floods in 1988 in Bangladesh was 
unprecedented, even though the country was affected in the 
previous year also by floods. In addition to loss of lives, at 
least 25 million people were reported to have lost their homes. 
Extensive damage was caused to crops, livestock, fisheries and 
infrastructure. The total loss of foodgrain output was 
estimated at about 2.5 million tonnes or about 15% of the 
average annual output. 

A severe earthquake struck the sub-Himalayan terrain of the 
Indo-Nepalese border region in late August 1988, affecting 
adjacent parts of India and Nepal. In Nepal alone several 
hundreds were killed and thousands were seriously injured. Tens 
of thousands of homes were destroyed. Hillside erosion, 
subsequent mudslides and floods exacerbated the effects of the 
earthquake and increased the death toll further. 



It is encouraging to note that India has achieved a stage of 
self-sufficiency in managing and coping with health emergencies 
and it managed effectively on its own the consequences of 
various natural calamities that took place in the country 
during the previous year. 

In late 1988, major floods hit the southern provinces of 
Thailand. Thousands of deaths and injuries resulted from the 
consequences of floods and the accompanying mudslides. More 
than 50 000 homes were damaged, in addition to extensive 
destruction to crops and property. 

WHO provided, in response to such situations, emergency medical 
equipment and drugs to the affected countries, and supported 
efforts to strengthen the health sector's emergency prepared- 
ness and response activities. The Regional Office provided 
intra- venous fluids, disposable medical instruments and 
surgical supplies to Nepal. Burma also received surgical 
supplies, such as sutures, plaster of Paris, bandages and X-ray 
films. Supplies provided to Bangladesh included bleaching 
powder, water purifying tablets, oral rehydration salts, 
intravenous fluids and anti-snake venom serum. Support was 
extended to relief operations in Thailand. To meet the 
emergency needs of Afghanistan, the Regional Office was 
involved, at the request of WHO Headquarters, in the timely 
procurement and shipment of antibiotics and other drugs to that 
country. 

The Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management, which met in September 1988, urged WHO to under- 
take an assessment of the capabilities of national health 
infrastructures in handling emergencyldisaster situations with 
a view to determining ways and means to improve responses 
to disasters within the limited resources available. Such 
an assessment was carried out by nationalIWH0 teams in 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia and Nepal. The findings would 
help the governments concerned in further enhancing their 
national capabilities in terms of emergency preparedness and 
response. 

Following the United Nations Interagency Assessment Mission to 
Bangladesh in September 1988, a WHO team, including a staff 
member from the Regional Office, visited Bangladesh in October 
and formulated, in collaboration with the Ministry of Health 
and Family Planning, medium- and short-term plans for the 
health sector's disaster preparedness and response. WHO has 
supported the Government's efforts to mobilize funds for the 
implementation of these plans. 



A one-day seminar on emergency preparedness and response was 
organized in November 1988 in the Regional Office in conjunction 
with the thirty-seventh meeting of the Regional Director with 
WHO Representatives. WHO has taken active part in interagency 
relief operations at the country level in the Region. At the 
interregional level, this region also participated in several 
emergency preparedness and response activities, including the 
preparation and testing of a protocol for rapid assessment of 
needs in response to sudden disaster situations. 

It is hoped that the efforts in meeting the adverse situations 
arising out of disasters with continued emphasis on management 
and training of the various categories of people concerned will 
substantially contribute towards an improvement of capabilities 
of the countries in the Region. 


